MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION
Tuesday – Wednesday

May 24-25, 2005

Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building

200 West Baltimore Street – 7th Floor Board Room

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

	
	  The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday, May 24. 2005, and Wednesday, May 25, 2005, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; J. Henry Butta; Beverly A. Cooper; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro; Mr. Brian Williamson; and  Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday:  Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Mr. Dunbar Brooks; Mr. Calvin Disney; Dr. Maria Torres-Queral.



	
	  Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.



	CONSENT AGENDA
	  Upon motion by Dr. Hawkins, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor -  8):  

     Approval of Minutes of April 19-20, 2005

     Personnel

     Budget Realignment

     Permission to Publish:

        COMAR 13.A.06.01.04 & .05 (REPEAL)            

          School and Community Nutrition

       COMAR 13A.04.05 (AMEND)

          Education That Is Multicultural




	THANKS and ANNOUNCEMENT
	  Dr. Grasmick extended thanks to all Board members for the effort that they undertook on her behalf in getting the Board of Public Works to name the State Education Building after her.  She also took this opportunity to introduce Janice Flack as the new person to record and prepare the Board minutes.



	CHESAPEAKE BAY TRUST ENVIRONMENTAL TEACHERS OF THE YEAR
	  Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Assessment and Accountability, introduced David O’Neill, Executive Director of the Chesapeake Bay Trust. The Trust was created under Governor Hughes and is the State of Maryland’s nonprofit, grant-making organization charged with increasing public participation in the restoration and protection of the Chesapeake Bay.  Last year over half a million was granted to public school teachers to support school-based projects designed to help schools/students participate in restoration of Chesapeake Bay Trust.   

   David O’Neill acknowledged his staff members instrumental in moving the Bay education program forward:  Kerri Bentkowski, Senior Grants Manager, and Christine Dunham, Branch Manager.

   Mr. O’Neill recognized the accomplishments of five outstanding finalists for the Chesapeake Bay Trust Environmental Teacher of the Year Award, as follows:  Margaret Paul, horticulture and environmental science teacher at Towson High School, Baltimore County;  Billie Bradshaw, physics teacher at Poolesville High School, Montgomery County; Sandra Geddes, 4th grade teacher at Westbrook Elementary School, Montgomery County; Michael Powell, 6th grade teacher, Patuxent Elementary School, Prince George’s County; and Mary Ann Perrett, 1st grade teacher, Davidsonville Elementary School, Anne Arundel County.

  Mr. O’Neill then introduced winners of this year’s Chesapeake Bay Trust teacher of the year award:  Winner of elementary and middle school category is Pam Sherfey, 4th grade teacher, Linton Spring Elementary, Carroll County; and the Winner of the high school category is Alan Hammon,  environmental science teacher, Allegany High School, Allegany County.



	REPORT ON SCIENCE VOLUNTARY STATE CURRICULUM
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced Dixie Stack, Director of Curriculum and Instruction, and Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, both from the Division of Instruction, who provided an update on the Voluntary State Curriculum (VSC).  Dr. Grasmick reminded the Board that the science curriculum for grades pre-k through 8 has been through a rigorous and exhaustive review/editing process with national experts and local supervisors and is ready to have the draft designation removed. 

  Ms. Stack reviewed for the State Board the areas of strengths and priority areas for improvement identified by Achieve, Inc., in its review of the VSC Science Curriculum.  The science team developed a plan to respond to the feedback from Achieve, which included incorporating feedback from the district visits, with emphasis on critical science ideas and concepts.  She then went through specifics of the science document and the actions that have been taken to respond to the recommendations made by Achieve.  Recommendations by Achieve urged them to embed the inquiry and science processes/skills in earth space, life and physical science content.  Also an important part of the plan is to make sure linkages among the skills processes and technology were clear to teachers who will be using the plan.

   Ms. Stack extended special thanks to Mary Ann Brearton for all of the time and energy given to development of the science curriculum and for coming back to MSDE after being gone for many years to lead the science team.  She also gave special thanks to the members of the science team.  

   In response to questions raised by Board members concerning the rigor and currency of the standards embodied in the proposed curriculum, Dr.Grasmick suggested that the Board be provided with the list of national reviewers and their affiliations.  She also suggested that the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education be invited to enlist any of its corporate members affiliated with any endeavors relating to science to review the VSC.  

  It was also suggested that the business community be incorporated into efforts to provide teacher professional development in the Science VSC.  Professionals such as practicing scientists, engineers, and so on, willing to come to classrooms to help, would offer great pools of knowledge which need to be tapped into.

  Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Williamson, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the acceptance of the science curriculum, the Voluntary State Curriculum.  (In Favor – 10)     



	APPROVED ALTERNATIVE PROGRAM GUIDELINES
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, to discuss the proposed guidelines for implementing approved alternative preparation programs adopted by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board.  Dr. Grasmick recommended that the State Board adopt the Alternative Program Guidelines as approved by the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB).

  Dr. Smeallie said the proposed guidelines are an outgrowth of the work of the Conference Committee convened by the Maryland State Board of Education and PSTEB to consider differences in proposed regulatory provisions pertinent to Maryland’s Resident Teacher Certificate.

  The Guidelines are premised on the Conference Committee’s belief that all programs for teacher preparation in Maryland should be based on a common set of standards and experiences.  The Guidelines are designed to elevate alternative preparation programs to the same level as traditional teacher preparation programs.

  Key features of the Guidelines drafted and presented are the adoption or addition of an internship prior to residency.  Additional features include elimination of a laundry list of clock hours or course title requirements to indicate the program shall be aligned within task and essential dimensions of teaching standards.  They also include the flexibility to allow individuals to use either clock hours or credit hours from an institution of higher education, or a combination of both, to meet pre-employment requirements or post-employment requirements.  And it also reinforces the concept that program providers can include four-year institutions, school systems, or a combination of a school system and a four-year institution with a community college, providing for flexibility.

  Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the adoption of the proposed Guidelines for Implementing Approved Alternative Preparation Programs.  (In Favor – 11)

	COMAR 13A.12.03.11 (NEW) SCHOOL SOCIAL WORKER CERTIFICATION 
	  Dr. Smeallie informed the State Board that the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB) voted at its May meeting to publish a new regulation regarding school social workers in the Maryland Register.  The proposed new regulation will provide for initial and continuing certification of social workers hired and assigned by local school systems as professional personnel.  This is a follow up to an action in the 2004 legislative session.  At that session House Bill 1040 was adopted, requiring the Maryland State Board of Education and PSTEB to develop for consideration rules and regulations for the certification of social workers employed by local school systems.  

  Since then a process involving local directors of human resources, as well as representatives of the Maryland Association of School Social Workers, helped to develop the draft regulation that the Professional Standards Board approved for publication earlier this month.   The regulation links the proposed certification of school social workers to specific Maryland licenses and these all require a master’s degree, rather than engage in duplicate or redundant licensure.  

   Dr. Smeallie informed the State Board that it has the opportunity, if desired, to request a conference committee prior to publication.  Ms. Cloutier recommended that the State Board defer the decision on the conference committee until receipt of public comment and keep all options open.  

  Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board agreed to defer its option of requesting a joint conference committee until after public comment is received on the proposed regulation. (In Favor – 11)


	REPORT OF THE SUPERINTENDENT’S PANEL ON EXCELLENCE IN ADULT EDUCATION
	  Dr. Grasmick provided background information for the State Board members.  She said that Maryland has over 600,000 youth and adults who lack a high school education and there is a waiting list of individuals who are desirous of the services of adult education.  Maryland has one of the lowest State investments in our Nation.  It’s time to remedy the problem so a Panel on Excellence in Adult Education was appointed and the State Board approved and supported it.  The Panel was charged with providing the State Board with recommendations that would ensure the citizens of Maryland could receive the necessary adult education services.

   Kathy Oliver, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Career, Technology and Adult Education, stated that the Task Force to Study Adult Education, created by the General Assembly in 2001, provided a number of recommendations.  Chief among them was that it’s necessary to take a look at the resources supporting the program and the need to ensure accountability for those resources. 

  Ms. Oliver introduced key members of the Team that presented the preliminary findings and recommendations of the Panel.  Ms. Oliver introduced the Honorable Tom Perez, President, Montgomery County Council, and Mr. Chris Eddings, Publisher of the Daily Record.

   Mr. Perez emphasized that the issues of adult education and adult literacy are critical work force development issues.   One of the most important data points in Montgomery County is the kids entering the public school system and their birth country.   ESL kids are four times more likely to have as their birth country the USA.  It tells us the parents have been here for four/five years, maybe more, and still haven’t mastered the English language.  In order to raise the bar and close the gap, this is a critical challenge to address the waiting lists. 

  Mr. Perez also stressed the more investment in adult education, you get a higher rate of return because the average wage is higher and people become self-sufficient, less reliant on public assistance programs and we all benefit.  Mr. Perez said from data on State investment in adult education, Maryland is at the bottom of the pack investing $1.2 million annually, as opposed to, say, North Carolina with an annual investment of almost $40 million.

  Chris Eddings, Publisher, Daily Record, stated that within Baltimore City, 4 out of 10 adult citizens can not read.  Thus, they can’t fill out a job application or get their driver’s license, among other things, to become self-sufficient.  There are 600,000 people in Maryland who need adult literacy services of one sort or another and we spend less per person needing those skills than does the State of Alabama.

   The preliminary recommendations of the Panel are as follows:

      1.  Establish a funding formula for adult education in statute.  

     2.  Consolidate all state funding streams for adult education.

     3.  Establish a plan and incentives to encourage workplace education partnerships with businesses.

     4.  Develop and publish an annual state performance report on the adult education program.

5. Establish a public engagement process to elicit feedback from community stakeholders on the Panel recommendations.   

   The Panel is beginning a public engagement process to further refine the Panel’s preliminary recommendations.  A final report will be released in early fall. 

 

	COMAR 13A.08.01.01.,02 and 02.29 (AMEND) STUDENTS – GENERAL REGULATIONS
	  Rolf Grafwallner, Coordinator of Early Learning, Division of Instruction; and Michael Cockey, Specialist in Early Learning, discussed amendments to the COMAR regulation which included sections which allowed local boards of education to adopt regulations for early admission of children who missed the established cut-off dates but were developmentally ready and more advanced for pre-kindergarten, kindergarten and grade 1. 

  Dr. Grasmick recommended to the Board that the required date of implementation of the proposed regulations be changed to January 30, 2006, to provide a phase-in period needed by some school systems.  This later date would also accommodate concerns made regarding the need to incorporate the requirement into the formulation of the annual local school system budget proposals.    

  With that inclusion, Dr. Grasmick recommended the adoption of the proposed amendment requiring local school systems to have a policy on early admission to pre-kindergarten, kindergarten and first grade.

  Dr. Root stated that the Board will accept Dr. Grasmick’s requested modification, as clarified by Ms. Cloutier, as an editorial change.

  Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board adopted the proposed regulations; i.e., incorporating the editorial change. (In Favor – 11)

 

	RECESS AND EXECUTIVE SESSION
	  Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & §10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, May 24, 2005, in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All Board members were present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:25 p.m.

  The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

· Toni M. Davis v. Montgomery County Board of Education – curriculum revision dispute

· Bruce M. Venter v. Howard County Board of Education – noncertificated employee termination
  The State Board also authorized the issuance of one pending opinion.

  At 12:45 p.m., JoAnn Carter, Carol Ann Baglin, Steve Brooks, Ann Chafin, and Brian Rice joined the Executive Session.  With Ms. Cloutier, staff discussed issues that have been raised regarding the three charter school opinions issued on May 6, 2005.  The State Board deferred action to the open session later in the day.

  Dr. Grasmick and Ms.Cloutier discussed with the State Board requests for reconsideration of the State Board’s decision to remain neutral in the Schaeffer v. Weast appeal in the United States Supreme Court.  After deliberation, the State Board unanimously agreed to remain neutral in the appeal.

  Ms. Carter, Ms. Chafin, Dr. Baglin, Mr. Brooks and Mr. Rice left the executive session at 1:55 p.m.

  Dr.Grasmick briefed the State Board on the status of monitoring and corrective actions required of a nonpublic school.  The State Board took no action on this matter at this time.

  Ms. Cloutier advised the Board on a substantial constitutional issue in the recommendation for two floating holidays for students for religious purposes.  The State Board unanimously agreed not to take action on the recommendation, finding that the existing COMAR regulations on lawful attendance and lawful absence adequately addressed the matter.

  The State Board members unanimously affirmed the results of the Board poll on candidates for the existing vacancies on the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.  The Board directed Mr. South to forward the names of those candidates to the Mayor and the Governor.

  Dr. Grasmick advised the Board that no audits had yet been received from the Prince George’s County Public School System.  Therefore she is obligated to withhold ten percent from the next installment of State aid.

  The Executive Session concluded at 2:20 p.m.

	LEGAL ARGUMENT
	  The State Board heard oral argument in the following case:

     Dr. Ben Carson Charter School, Independent Child Study Teams of Maryland and Denise Beck  v. Harford County Board of Education



	PANEL ON STATE BOARD’S DECISIONS REGARDING CHARTER SCHOOL APPEAL
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced the presentation by a panel of key executive staff of MSDE to enhance the details of the three opinions rendered by the State Board two weeks ago concerning three appeals to the State Board related to charter schools.  Steve Brooks, Chief of the Budget Branch, discussed the Board’s decision to use an average per pupil expenditure as the basis for funding charter schools.  The Board followed the example of the Thornton Commission in determining funding allocations.  Two of the Commission’s guiding principles were flexibility of funding and simplicity of funding.  Mr. Brooks stated the calculation of average cost does not mean that the funding mix of each fund source to the LEA needs to be duplicated at the charter school level.  Funding sources that would be provided to the school would be dependent upon the specific school’s eligibility for those restricted funds.  

    Mr. Brooks stressed that average means just that.  It does not necessarily represent an amount that any specific student receives.   Some students will cost more to educate, some will cost less.  The use of average cost ensures that the same level of funding per pupil is available to the charter school as is available district wide.  It’s up to the charter school to spend those funds effectively just as it’s the responsibility of the local school systems to do the same.

  JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student and School Services, discussed Title 1 funding in charter schools regarding the per pupil charter school allocation and how to go about including Title 1 funding as a part of charter schools.  Ms. Carter introduced Ann Chafin, Chief, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, Division of Student and School Services, and asked her to explain the hand-out that was provided to the Board and the public.

  Ms. Chafin stated the charter school per pupil allocation represented by CPPA on the hand-out replicated the formula issued in the Board’s decisions.  The CPPA is the sum of all local, state and federal dollars added together and divided by September 30 enrollments.  Obviously that would be multiplied by the charter school’s enrollment and that would be for any one school, the total charter school funding.  

  The second bullet in the hand-out dealt with computing the Title 1 per pupil allocation, TPPA.  This is done, as always, once you determine the Title 1 schools to be served, which is based on a ranking of all schools, including the charters.   They determine how far down that rank they can actually serve Title 1 students and that becomes the cut off.  For schools above that line, they look at the number of free and reduced meal students, except in Baltimore City and Anne Arundel County.  In those two jurisdictions they use only the free meal students.  They do the ranking that way.  That’s how they determine the number of kids, the number of low-income kids in those Title 1 schools.  They then look at the total dollars for the Title 1 allocation, the total dollars coming to the system.  They take out the set-asides that have to do with parent involvement, those things that have to do with district-wide activities and/or things that are not equitably distributed across the school.  From that, the money that remains after the set-asides is divided by the number of low-income students in that Title 1 school.  That’s the Title 1 per pupil allocation.

  Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education, stated that her division is in the process of finalizing Maryland’s version of the Technical Assistance Bulletin which will cover very complex issues related to the delivery of special education in a charter school.  Dr. Baglin then discussed the issues associated with funding and services of charter schools and special education.

  Ms. Cloutier then discussed three accounts of the opinions that surfaced in the newspaper and various questions that have been addressed to the State Board and Dr. Grasmick regarding the Board’s opinions.  

  Dr. Grasmick indicated that each of the presenters will work with their counterparts in the local school systems on the specificity of what has been presented to the State Board today regarding the three opinions rendered.  She emphasized that the questions that have been posed are important to be resolved so that the information that is shared with local systems will be absolutely correct.

  Ms. Cloutier requested direction for her working on the three issues regarding the newspaper accounts and the questions that came to the State Board and to Dr. Grasmick.  Dr. Root, with Ms. Clothier’s permission, asked that they defer these issues until a later time. 



	SECONDARY SCHOOL ADMINISTRATORS OF THE YEAR  
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced this item by stating that the leadership of a school is an absolutely critical element to the success of any school.   Leadership matters, it always matters and the principal is a pivotal position.  

  Dr. Grasmick introduced Sue Ann Tabler, Executive Director, Maryland Secondary School Principals Association. 

  Ms. Tabler introduced the high school principal of the year, who is Heath Morrison, Thomas Stone High School, Charles County; and the assistant principal of the year, who is Lori Batts, Mardela Middle and High School, Wicomico County.  Ms. Tabler said that the middle school principal of the year, Cathy J. Townsend, Principal of Salisbury Middle School, Wicomico County, was unable to attend today’s meeting 

  Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick congratulated Mr. Morrison and Ms. Batts and presented each with a certificate of recognition from the State Board.



	PUBLIC COMMENT
	  The Board heard comments from the following individuals:

         Name                       Topic

Dr. Barbara Dezmon   School holidays and religious

                                        observance

John Haden                  Charter Schools 

John  Woolums            Charter Schools

Mary Alice Gehrdres   Charter Schools

Dr. Linda Burgee         Charter Schools

Dr. Bonnie Borsa         Charter Schools

Patricia Foerster           Charter Schools

Gordon Sampson         Maryland Association of Secondary

                                      School Principals (MASSP)

William Ekey              Maryland Association of Secondary

                                      School Principals (MASSP)

David Blydon              Maintenance of Effort

                                             Work Group                                            



	REPORT ON MAINTENANCE OF EFFORT COMMITTEE
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced Mr. Disney and 
Senator Barbara Hoffman and handed out the proposed charge and the proposed membership of the Maintenance of Effort Committee to the Board members.

  Senator Hoffman, co-chair, said it is the State Board’s responsibility to propose this committee’s charges and membership and that the size of the committee is important.  She said that it was important that the committee not be so large as to become unmanageable and that the counties and State be properly represented since they are the major sources of revenue for public education.  She also indicated that she would not have agreed to co-chair this effort if she believed there was a pre-ordained conclusion.  She feels it’s time to talk about this commission and feels it will be effective.  Wants everyone’s cooperation in filling out the names of the membership list.

   Mr. Disney said he looked forward to working with Senator Hoffman.  It’s time to talk about Maintenance of Effort, both good and bad.  He hopes the Committee can complete its work this fall.

  Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board accepted the proposed charge and proposed membership of the Maintenance of Effort Committee.  (In Favor – 12)



	RATIFICATION OF POLL VOTE ON MODIFICATIONS TO MARYLAND’S ACCOUNTABILITY PLAN FOR NO CHILD LEFT BEHIND
	  Dr. Root announced that since the last meeting of the State Board, a telephone poll was taken of the State Board regarding two additional requests to the United States Department of Education regarding modifications to the State Accountability Plan.  He then asked the Board to publicly affirm the submission of those two additional requests to USDOE .  

  Upon motion by Dr. Queral, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board affirmed their vote to include two additional requests to the USDOE.  (In Favor – 12)




	RE-VISITED THREE ISSUES OF THE STATE BOARD’S DECISIONS REGARDING CHARTER SCHOOL APPEAL
	  Dr. Root indicated to Ms. Cloutier the Board would now deal with the three items which she had requested the Board provide direction on following the panel presentation made earlier in the meeting.  

  The first item would be the affirmation of the Board’s process on waiver requests.  The Board, in lieu of developing an interim proposal for one month, will use the proposed process even though the process can not be formally adopted until June.

  Mr. Tufaro moved that the Board use the process as proposed.   This motion was seconded by Mr. Brooks.  Mrs. Bell raised a concern regarding the appropriateness of this action given that the proposed waiver process regulation could not be formally adopted until the June meeting.  To address Mrs. Bell’s concern, Ms. Cloutier suggested the revised opinion include an amendment to footnote #7 stating that pending the adoption of regulations in COMAR regarding charter school waivers, the State Board will follow the procedures as proposed.

  Dr. Root questioned if that is acceptable as an editorial change to the Motion?  With unanimous agreement, the motion above was approved with the editorial changes of Ms. Cloutier.  (In Favor – 12)

  Second issue, Ms. Cloutier asked if the Board wanted to issue a revised opinion that would incorporate guidance that was presented today by Mr. Brooks, Dr. Baglin, Ms. Carter and Ms. Chafin on the general statements regarding per pupil funding, Title I, and Special Education.  

   Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Cooper, motion for revised opinions, taking into account the information guidance provided today.  There was a suggestion by Ms. Cloutier to incorporate guidance by reference and attach handouts as exhibits to this opinion.  

  With unanimous agreement, the State Board approved issuing revised opinions incorporating the suggestions of Ms. Cloutier.  (In Favor – 12)

  The third issue discussed was indirect costs.  Ms. Cloutier said the staff proposed deducting from payments to charter schools an indirect cost of 2% since there are certain administrative responsibilities that the central office will have to do regardless of how autonomous the charter school is.   If the charter school negotiates for additional services to be provided by the local school system it would, of course, reimburse the local school system in excess of the 2% for those additional costs. 

  Mrs. Bell made a motion to include the 2% indirect cost as part of the revised opinions. Her motion was seconded by Dr. Queral.  

   A question was raised regarding the appropriateness of the 2% figure.  Mr. Brooks said it was suggested as an opportunity for the Board to use something that is already available.  There are indirect cost rates at the local school system and those rates vary significantly.  Restricted rates are associated with their federal grants.   Those rates can go up significantly beyond 2%.  The 2% that’s being referred to actually relate to what they are allowed to charge on specifically restricted State funds and thought that this might be something that the State Board could consider.  Overall restricted grant could, otherwise, go significantly higher.

  Following lengthy discussion, Ms. Cloutier reiterated that average per pupil, given the way everything is budgeted right now in Maryland, seems like the best proxy and that she now needs advice from the Board on what indirect costs the Board wants to use so that she can include this information in the revised opinions.

  Dr. Root said that on the floor is a motion to include the 2% indirect cost and asked if there was any sentiment to amend that motion.  So, with unanimous agreement, motion carries.  (In Favor – 12) 



	EXECUTIVE SESSION  AND ADJOURNMENT
	  Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, May 24, 2005, in the 7th floor board room, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members were present.  The Executive Session commenced at 6:00 p.m. 

  The State Board deliberated the following appeal and the decision of this case will be announced publicly

· Dr. Ben Carson Charter School, et al., v. Harford County Board of Education:

  The Executive Session concluded at 6:15 p.m.



	RECONVENED
	  The State Board reconvened at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, May 25, 2005.  Dr. Root pointed out that Dr. Queral and Rev. Hawkins would not be in attendance for this session of the meeting.



	PTA LIFETIME ACHIEVEMENT AWARD
	  Ms. Ester Parker, President, Maryland Congress of Parents and Teachers, reported that the gala held earlier this month by the National PTA, celebrating 90 years of advocacy in Maryland, was a tremendous success.  

  An award was scheduled to be given to Dr. Grasmick at the gala but due to circumstances beyond Ms. Parker’s control the award presentation could not be made.  Ms. Parker then presented to Dr. Grasmick the National PTA Lifetime Achievement Award, which is the highest honor the National PTA can bestow on anyone. 

  Ms. Parker read a letter from Linda Hodge, President of the National PTA, who couldn’t attend the Board meeting, and welcomed Dr. Grasmick as a member to this distinguished group and thanked her for being such a strong advocate for children.

  Dr. Grasmick thanked Ms. Parker for this honor and praised her for the tremendous job she was doing in forging a new direction for engaging parents in the educational process.

 

	HIGHLY QUALIFIED SPECIAL EDUCATION TEACHERS
	  Dr. Grasmick (while awaiting the presenters of the BCPSS Update to arrive) gave the latest copy, hot off the press, of The Maryland Classroom, which talked about highly qualified special education teachers.  Dr. Grasmick said that there has been a lot of confusion about what this means and that it was her belief that the handout will add clarity to this topic.  

  

	BALTIMORE CITY PUBLIC SCHOOLS UPDATE
	   Dr. David Lever, Executive Director, Interagency Committee on School Construction, said that the facilities management program has had a number of very productive meetings in the last couple of weeks with City government, with staff meetings wherein there were City government representatives at their staff-to-staff meeting.  At last week’s quarterly meeting there was representation from the City government again.  The new Chief Operating Office, Mr. Lessinger, was in attendance, and Mr. Gallagher was also at the meeting.  Also Wayne Gregory was present from the Office of the Chief Financial Officer who has been assigned as the dedicated fiscal analyst for facilities.  So he will be in charge of the maintenance operations and the capital projects.  

  The information Dr. Lever presented was to supplement material submitted to the Board on May 9th, based on the meetings held and the 45-day report.

  Dr. Lever stated that on the issue of school closures and the Comprehensive Educational Facilities Master Plan (CEFMP), the plan to be submitted in July, 2005, will indicate the time line and the process for defining the overall structure of facilities in the City, which will include the school closures’ question.  A utilization study is to be done in late summer/early fall, to provide a system-wide basis for the proposed changes including renovations, additions, conceivable new schools, boundary changes and school closures.  Recommendations for school closures will be brought to the Board of Commissioners in the fall, 2005, and they will take action in March, 2006, with a deadline of April 30th, 2006.  

  Dr. Lever commented that one issue that emerged was the need for a quantifiable goal for reductions in the plant.  Most important is to have a goal, particularly as consultants are engaged, as they need guidance about intentions of the school system to provide efficiency.  Further discussions will be held with the school system.

  Dr. Lever addressed the issue of specific school projects.  Control of contracts for major work is retained by BCPSS, but two full-time City government representatives will be on hand to assist with contract management and other issues.  The use of a project tracking computer application, as the City government uses, is being looked into to be used in the school system. 

  At Dunbar High School is an outstanding educational issue which is preventing the school system staff from making recommendation for additional funding for FY06.  Dr. Lever understands from Dr. Copeland that this issue will be resolved by June 30th.   

  Dr. Root questioned Dr. Lever as to whether the next 45-day report will resolve questions regarding Dunbar High School.  Dr. Lever said, yes, in late June.  

  On Carver Vo-Tech, draft educational specifications have been submitted and are being discussed.  The first phase of project will be initiated this summer which involves window replacement.   

  The RFP for major renovation work will be issued in June.  But with all the work that needs to be done on the total school building; i.e., design process, permitting process, bidding process, construction may not start in June, 2006. 

  Highlandtown Elementary there will be no funding in FY’06 for that project because justification hasn’t been given to the system regarding increased enrollment.   It’s being proposed as a pre-k to 8 facility by the school system, but there is no concurrence by the City government that they are in agreement with the expansion.  The Board will be submitting it as a project in FY’07.  

  Dr. Root asked about whether the change in the grade levels of Highlandtown Elementary implies middle school will be closed?  Dr. Lever understands that’s a critical component in justifying the change in grade levels.  Canton Middle doesn’t have the capacity to accommodate all students from Highlandtown Middle School, which has been mentioned will be closing.  

   Dr. Bonnie Copeland explained the process regarding grade level changes, et cetera.  She said it’s a two-phase process for Southeastern part of our City.  On May 25, 2005, Board of School Commissioners approved a proposal for rezoning the schools in the Southeastern area to more balance out the students attending those schools.  Phase two is to put in more of a pre-k to 8 program in most of those schools, with community input and with the Board’s approval.  

  Dr. Lever stated the 40 TIMS projects are moving along very well now and 20 schools will be completed by the opening of school this fall and are on track to complete all projects by March of 2006.

  With regard to the Environmental Safety Management Program, Dr. Lever said the system learned that BCPSS developed a Facilities Re-engineering Plan of Action to address the performance of the Facilities Maintenance and Operations Department.  The Plan of Action provides recommendations for improving operations so that identified deficiencies are corrected in timely manner.  

  With regard to lead based paint management, the specifications section has been developed and the privately operated schools have been notified but responses from them have not been received by the school system.  

  Asbestos management is moving along very well.  Of 60 schools identified with asbestos, 58 have been remediated and other two will be completed this summer. 

  The Utility Related Emergency Plans’ training has been completed, which will be an on-going process.

  Dr. Lever said another area of concern is Inspections and Preventive Maintenance.  The roofing inspector’s RFP to be issued July 1st, then school system will decide whether to go with in-house resources or outside contractors.  The BCPSS’s Preventive Maintenance Program is inadequate and the system has repeatedly requested a checklist for all preventive maintenance categories, which is available in other school systems.  BCPSS reported the completion date of the checklist is June, 2005.  Dr. Lever recommended Preventive Maintenance becoming an established activity, with staff resources and funding.  

  Dr. Lever reported that the 11 schools with hazardous conditions, three of the door and window projects will be completed this month and the fourth one, Harlem Park, had to be re-bid.  Roof projects are all under construction with completion in June.  BCPSS reported water damaged materials have been removed and new materials put in place where needed.   The structural projects are the ones that are in some delay here.  Two of them, Mt. Washington Elementary and Patterson High, will be completed in the fall/winter of this year.   Baltimore City College had issues with the City and the Maryland Historic Trust, but those have been resolved.  The project should move forward as it has DGS approval.   The last one is Furley Elementary and it’s understood that the documents will be submitted in May to DGS.

  Ms. Cooper asked if the lead and water fountains should be in this hazardous conditions report?  Dr. Lever reported there is no hazardous condition because they are using portable water, but indicated they will include an update on lead and water.

  Dr. Lever stated there was approval by the Board of Commissioners to add 33 additional staff positions in facilities management.  

  A question was raised regarding the match between the increasing staff capacity and the major categories of activities that need to be addressed.

  Dr. Copeland spoke of intention to build back some of the capacity to manage the facilities and maintenance operations through cost containment efforts to reduce the deficit.  In addition, BCPSS is in partnership with the City for them to help the system build capacity in terms of management of facilities’ contracts, as well as management of all of these responses to the various work orders.

  Mr. Letsinger, the newly appointed Chief Operating Officer, stated that this is an environment where BCPSS needs to do a lot more with a lot less and build a foundation, set priorities, track accountability, et cetera, so that those trying to help can understand where the projects are and that it is a doable activity.

  Dr. Grasmick said prior to the cost containment efforts, we didn’t have accountability.  She thinks people who are sitting before the Board, Mr. Gallagher and Mr. Letsinger, are certainly welcome from her perspective because having more staff without the requisite accountability didn’t ensure job would be done.  Dr. Grasmick expressed her view that it isn’t about cost containment; it’s about the right people in the right positions, setting expectations and assuming responsibility for accountability with a knowledge base.

  Mr. Butta stated that the job is affected by not being able to identify the size of what has to be done.  The decision to close schools or consolidate, he believes, is the lynchpin in how to move ahead.

  Dr. Copeland responded that the hold up last year was money.  BCPSS has in place a consultant to start community-based input.  She has a time line which the Board will receive in engaging in that process.  Some initial recommendations will be completed this fall and then go through the hearing process to report decisions for the next school year, at least, roughly March.  So initial recommendations this fall, public hearings through December, January, February, with decisions being made hopefully in March and April.  So closings would begin for the following school year, school year ’06.

  Mr. Tufaro stated that for any school district the issue of closing schools is a major community issue, as it should be.  So goal setting, given the large number of potential schools getting a drop in student population, he feels it’s important from the very beginning of the process and not waiting until next spring to announce those goals and that the Board of School Commissions makes it clear that that’s what the intent is so there is not going to be a surprise next spring.  The community needs to have an understanding of the magnitude of seats that need to be removed from the system, because in this situation BCPSS will be closing potentially a large amount of schools.  The plan has to work in conjunction with the City of Baltimore as a whole in terms of potential future uses.  But it’s probably the biggest issue the school system is going to have to deal with.  Mr. Tufaro stated that he would like to see something publicly issued by the Board of School Commissioners that announces that its goal is to get from a system which had accommodated 125,000 students to next year’s enrollment, which is projected to be 86,000 students.

  Brian Morris, Vice Chair of the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners stressed that determining the space BCPSS needs is not just about classroom space, but also other wrap-around services.  He said that he believes people in the community mainly care that good educational opportunities are provided to the students, and then they leave it up to the people who are running the business to maximize the opportunities.  A balance needs to be reached.

  Mr. Morris went on to say that since Baltimore City has a very old stock of buildings and while the BCPSS is trying to update buildings to current technology standards, some of the buildings just can’t meet those standards.  It is not inconceivable that this wouldn’t just be closure of current buildings, but actually construction of new buildings.  So it is conceivable that this issue will be before the Board and BCPSS will request additional dollars to construct new buildings in areas with increased growth in population.  So it has to be a holistic approach so the entire city is looked at and all the impacts on the communities are contemplated.

  Mr. Disney said the State in the last five or six years has dumped $1 billion into school construction and very little has gone to Baltimore City.  Now is an opportunity to maybe build new schools in the City through this process and he encouraged BCPSS to do that.

  Dr. Copeland said one of the selling points of consolidation is that the children would benefit from a better facility to go to, as in Prince George’s County.  That’s not always the case in Baltimore City unless they can do some retro-fitting or build a new building.

  Dr. Lever remarked that one of the great strengths seen in the Comprehensive Educational Facility Master Plan that’s being developed is that there will be an alignment between the many educational programs which are being invented with the facility.  So it’s being done mindful of the educational intensions of the school system.

  Dr. Lever said in response to a remark by Dr. Root, resources that are latent within the school system that need to be captured, closing schools is one way to do that.  Money is now being expended needlessly.  Another is in energy management.  News from Allegany County Public Schools suggested their energy management program is saving them about $375,000 per year, out of a total budget of $1.8 million, which is very, very large factor for a small school system.  Translate that to Baltimore City Public Schools, and the numbers multiply by some factor which is very, very large.  The entire savings in Allegany County were achieved through behavior modification, not through capital investment.  

  In conclusion, Dr. Lever said there are areas of progress that are very encouraging:  asbestos abatement, lead paint management, the roof inspections, the TIMS projects, seven of the 11 schools with hazardous conditions, the approvals by the Board of Commissioners of the staff positions, the involvement of the City as a partner, and then the discussions we’ve had with the new COO and with the fiscal officer are all very encouraging.  The continuing concerns related to school closures and the preventive maintenance issues and issues related to specific schools:  Dunbar, the educational program; Carver, the schedule issue; Highlandtown, resolving the scope issues, and then this question of the previously approved projects, particularly for systemic renovations.

  Mr. Gallagher said that the Board had mentioned energy management and that is being looked at more closely and the City is being involved in that process as well.  They found a credit of about $215,000 of energy costs, which was achieved in April.

  Dr. Copeland introduced Thomas Kim from Mr. Letsinger’s office who provided an update on BCPSS’s water fountains.

  Mr. Kim said new management has been engaged in this project for three to four weeks and one of the things found in terms of immediate needs is the need to define the goals as far as the lead and water projects.  The goals defined in terms of remediation for all schools is so that each school will at least meet a defined drinking water outlet to student-rated capacity ratio and, simply, that drinking water will be reasonably available to all students in that particular school.  It sounds kind of basic, but it’s something that needed to be defined.  Those working on this project are:  BCPSS’s plumbers, the Health Department, City plumbers and trades workers, contracts with water samplers, testing labs, and an environmental management firm, and also the schools’ own custodians who play a vital role in this project in the sense that there is daily flushing of all drinking water fountain outlets.  Thus far, 36 schools on paper have met criteria of one drinking water outlet to 100 student capacity ratio.  There is $1.5 million appropriated for this project; thus far about $360,000 has been spent in terms of encumbrances and commitments combined.  Careful orchestration amongst all of the parties and identification of deploying resources where they are needed the most is the key to this project.  The Board will be updated on a regular basis on the measurable progress being made on this project. 

  Following Mr. Kim’s presentation, Dr. Grasmick said that she would like an estimate of a time line for the completion of this project.  Mr. Kim stated the end of this calendar year is what they are shooting for in terms of the remediation of the outlets at all schools.

  Ms. Cooper questioned what he meant by completion by the end of the calendar year.  Mr. Kim answered that, (a) the criteria of one drinking water outlet per 100 students is met and (b) at each and every one of our schools students will have reasonable access to drinking water. 

  Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Root expressed their gratitude that this project is being approached in such an orderly fashion, as are a lot of projects in Baltimore City, and it is encouraging to see it’s now starting to take place.

  Commissioner Kenneth Jones walked the Board through the figures on the “Combined Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance for the 10 Months Ended April 30, 2005”.

  Commissioner Jones said that he was requested by the Board last month to take a look at the BCPSS’s spending of grants for special education, the IDEA program, and he shared what he found.  The concerns and issues were funds that are granted and remain unused.  

  In Fiscal Years 2001 through 2004, there was a total of $311,000 of funds lost and unable to be spent out of a total of between $75 allion granted.  There was a $75,000 grant in 2004 for least restrictive environment.  The BCPSS application was late and the money then was lost.  There was also $236,000 in 2003 carried over from 2003 to 2004 that BCPSS couldn’t spend in the time period allowed for the carryover.  Those two things add up to a total of $311,000 of IDEA funds.


  The major issue, Commissioner Jones said, is carrying funds over from one year to the next.  That is, not being able to expend the funds in one year; having to request to the State and write a new plan in order to carry the funds over to the following year.  Carried over from 2001 to 2002 was about $1-2/3 million out of an $18 million program. All that money was spent the next year so it was not lost on the students, although it was delayed.  The following year it was $360,000, again, out of about a $20 million grant.  The last two years, however, were problematic.  Carrying over into this year from Fiscal 2004 was $2.6 million and he anticipates between $2-1/2 and $3 million that will not be spent this year but requested to be carried over into next year.  The reason is that the City has tried for two years to execute a program that they simply could not. And that is to have Special Education department heads in our schools with significant special education populations; more leadership to try to make the right thing happen at the right time and in the right way would have been a very good thing to do.  The difficulty is finding qualified people to fill those positions, which is something that the City simply has not been able to do.  

  Commissioner Jones then provided a report on the financial status of the system.   The City is doing a better job of expending supplies and materials’ money.   For the year the system’s actual expenditures matched exactly to the system’s revenue.  So all money spent is, in fact, being recovered.  The $4.6 million historical deficit in special revenue was from several years ago.  The system’s year-to-date expenditures total $604 million, with a projection for May and June to the end of the Fiscal Year of $163.8 million and the system’s total Fiscal Year 2005 spending projection is $768 million.  The system anticipates that it will come within a couple hundred thousand dollars of the budget.  BCPSS expects to end up just on the positive side of zero.

  Dr. Grasmick stated there is a disparity between the BCPSS and MSDE  in the amounts specified in Mr. Jones’ report on the carryover amount for special education and other dimensions of special education.  She stated that it would be helpful in the future regarding this disparity to do what the Board does with school facilities, and that is to have Dr. Baglin provide an update to the Board next month since MSDE figures are much larger than those identified in Mr. Jones’ report.

 

	TEACHER OF THE YEAR RECOGNITION
	  Dr. Grasmick introduced this item by speaking about the pride the Board has in the 58,000 teachers in the State of Maryland and stated that there are 24 teachers selected from that pool of Maryland’s very best to be nominated for the Teacher of the Year.  She said that the judging process is rigorous and once the local teacher of the year is announced, it is a source of pride for that particular school system.  The Board will be honoring these 24 teachers again on October 7th at Martin’s West in a huge gala at which time the Maryland Teacher of the Year will be announced.

  Dr. Grasmick introduced and acknowledged the 2005 Teacher of the Year, Brad Engle, Social Studies teacher at Kent Island High School, Queen Anne’s County.  

  Dr. Grasmick acknowledged and thanked the corporate sponsors of this program.  Among the sponsors are:  The Maryland New Car and Truck Dealers Association;  McDonald’s Restaurants, Inc.;  Bank of America; Comcast; Lockheed Martin; Northrop Grumman; The Sally Mae Fund; and, the Whiting-Turner Contracting Corporation.

  Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. Darla Strouse, Director, Corporate and Foundation Partnership Development, Office of the State Superintendent, and asked her to introduce this year’s Teachers of the Year.  Each teacher was recognized and received a certificate of congratulations signed by Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick.  (A list of the Teachers of the Year is attached as part of these minutes.)

   Dr. Strouse acknowledged the local school system coordinators of this program for their efforts.  Also acknowledged was Jillda Scott, Dr. Strouse’s assistant, for her tireless work.



	LEGAL OPINIONS
	  Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:  

· 05-17, Philip Ashtianie v. Howard County Board of Education.  The State Board has found no due process problems or other illegalities and, therefore, affirmed a student’s suspension.  

  The Board is also issuing a couple of Orders of Dismissal.

  The Board meeting concluded at 12:00 noon.

                                             Respectfully submitted,

                                               Nancy S. Grasmick

                                               Secretary/Treasurer
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